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A Word from Your Warden 
  As I look back over the past few months, I am once again reminded that the 
people are the Church – not the building. So many wonderful things have been happening at 
Trinity Church and none of it is taking place in the building. 
 The Worship Committee started  “Stay in Your Cars Church” and regrouped to provide 
worship through Zoom meetings; the Men’s Breakfast Group took it one step further by 
contacting parishioners and helping them to connect to the Zoom meetings.  Our brand new 
website is nearing completion and will be up and running soon thanks to Mark Richards, Barb 
Bodengraven, and Rebecca Blair. The Preschool teachers continue to provide classroom 
experience for the children through the internet and our Preschool Director, Kelly Martignetti, 
has been busy working to set up protocols should the Preschool be allowed to open in the fall.   
 The Transition Search Committee is beginning to meet again and looking forward to 
working on a new church profile. The Building and Grounds Committee is prioritizing repairs 
and maintenance that needs to be done on the property. Speaking of which, the church 
grounds have never looked better thanks to all the hard work done by Andy Turcotte. Hopefully 
we will be back to the church soon to enjoy the beautiful grounds. And finally, your dedicated 
Vestry continues to review all that is happening at Trinity as well as its finances. They recently 
voted to expend money from Outreach to the MANNA ministry based at the Cathedral in 
Boston $500.00; the Topsfield Food Pantry $500.00; Esperanza $2,000.00; and to provide an 
extra monthly meal to Lifebridge in Salem. 
 Yes, Trinity has been a very active church these past few months, and we are truly 
blessed by  parishioners who are committed and serve whenever they are needed. Finally, a big 



“thank you” to our Interim Priest, The Rev. Rebecca Blair, for her guidance and leadership 
during this pandemic. We are in God’s hands. 
         Pam McKay, Co-Warden 
 
 

Parish Administration 
 

Building & Grounds  
 From the onset of the Pandemic – from mid-March through Mid-May – many areas of 
the interior and exterior of the Church have been revitalized by Sexton Andy Turcotte, along 
with occasional volunteers under his supervision.  
The list of improvements includes: 

 Church library de-cluttered, cleaned and refurnished with antique 12-foot conference 
table & accompanying chairs; 

 Teen room completely repainted; 
 Church Nursery completely repainted; 
 All lawns fertilized ( & being mowed weekly); 
 Memorial Garden perimeter cleared and mulched; 
 Garden areas raked, edged, and mulched; 
 Outdoor Altar and front shrubs raked, edged, and mulched; 
 Fresh annuals planted in oversized planters lining the Church pathway; 
 Gethsemane Garden Sculpture garden clipped, raked, replanted, and mulched; 
 River Road stone wall cleared of debris and brush; 
 Church signage area at the corner of River Road and Rowley Bridge Road de-cluttered.  

 

Finance Commission 
 When our budget was presented at the Annual Meeting at the end of January, we could 
never have imagined the challenges we all would be facing by spring. Because of the many 
years of prudent financial management, Trinity entered this crisis in solid financial health: our 
budget was balanced, we have available cash in excess of our current liabilities, we have ample 
funds set aside in our reserves, and our endowment accounts are conservatively managed. 
 Our priority during this time is to sustain our staff. In April, the Director of Trinity 
Preschool Kelly, our co-Warden Pam, and our Assistant Treasurer Bruce successfully secured a 
Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) loan from the federal government. This has helped to cover 
payroll expenses for both Church and Preschool staff for April and May. While it is considered a 
loan, we will apply for, and hopefully will receive, forgiveness for nearly all of the loan amount. 
 Because the Church has been closed to gatherings, we’ve lost all of our rental income. 
Consequently, it has become even more important for pledge commitments to be current. We 
are grateful to those who continue to mail in their pledges to the Church. The mailing address is 
Trinity Church, P.O. Box 308 (or 124 River Rd.) Topsfield, MA 01983. Donations may also be 
made using Paypal through the church’s website, www.trinitytopsfield.org. We acknowledge 
that parishioners may be experiencing financial difficulties during this time. Any parishioners 
who are not able to make their pledge commitments may speak confidentially with Rachel, our 



treasurer, or Bruce to have your pledge commitment adjusted as needed. The Finance 
Commission is looking ahead through the end of the year and preparing for the possibility of a 
very different situation than we had planned. We will continue to do our best to monitor our 
financial situation, make adjustments, and advise the Vestry as necessary. If you have any 
questions, you may contact Bruce, Rachel, or me and we would be happy to answer your 
questions.  
       Denise Aldridge, Finance Commission Chair 

Worship 
 

Bible Study 
 Trinity Church Bible Study is meeting virtually via Zoom until we are able to meet 
together in person. Every Wednesday at 10 am, interested participants can click into a link 
provided by Bible Study leader, the Rev. Rebecca Blair. If you are interested in joining, please 
contact her a day or two before the next meeting so that she can email you the meeting link 
and access codes. Rev. Rebecca may be reached at revrebeccahomansblair@gmail.com or via 
cell phone at 508- 558-6849.  
 

Choir/Music News 
 Music at Trinity recently has changed form but is continuing to flourish. Laura is playing 
and singing during Zoom church services Sunday mornings. Choir members are also leading 
hymns in Zoom church for the congregation. All singers – choir members or not – are invited to 
lead a hymn in church, and anyone interested can contact Laura at the email below.  
Private music lessons are taking place via Skype and FaceTime until further notice, and all are 
welcome to sign up for these virtual lessons. There are no concerts at this time, but Laura is 
sharing sacred musical selections on YouTube, and the links are emailed regularly to the parish 
along with Rev. Rebecca’s weekly letters and videos. Many of these music videos are familiar 
hymns to which you can sing along and which you can share with your children or 
grandchildren. Laura and Rev. Rebecca are also recording Compline and Midday services for at-
home worship, and these are emailed out regularly as well. If you have any questions about the 
music program, don't hesitate to contact Laura at the email below. Thanks for being part of the 
Trinity family!  
 

News Bits & Bites from the Trinity Church Community 
 

Need a Helping Hand? 
 I am happy to do some grocery shopping or similar errands for parishioners who are 
homebound. I can call you if you need help and you can give me my marching orders. Here is 
my contact info; please let me know how I can help.     
Meg Black 
 
 

mailto:revrebeccahomansblair@gmail.com


To Bake or Not to Bake 
 Herein find the news from the Annen household. Lynn continues to waste her time 
playing computer games, adding recipes to her online recipe box, and coloring greeting cards.  
Kurt, however, has channeled his long dormant cookie chef persona and has begun to Make 
Cookies!  He started with a recipe from the Globe called “Quarantine Cookies” (Yum!), and 
moved right along to “Salted Toffee Cashew Cookies” (Yum, Yum!).  However, there is a fly (or 
perhaps I should say a chocolate chip) in the ointment. 
 Kurt Recently listened to a webinar called “The Quit Sugar Summit” which, as you might 
suspect, was totally against, and in fact outlined many, many reasons why eating sugar in any 
form would lead to if not imminent, at least earlier than previously expected, death. He 
communicated these dangers to Lynn in a short dinner time lecture. So, how do we reconcile 
cookie-loving baker Kurt with science-loving, sugar-hating Kurt. I do not know. Watch these 
pages for further information. 
           Lynn Annen 
 

Kudos to Graduating Students 
Annie Messenger was graduated cum laude from the Honors Program at Florida State 
University with a BS in Exercise Physiology, a minor in Chemistry and all pre-med requirements 
done. She has accepted an invitation to serve in the Peace Corps for 27 months, teaching 
science in Africa. 
Kyle McBournie graduated from Masconomet Regional High School and will going to 
Bridgewater State University in the Honors Program for Early Childhood Education, with a dual 
concentration in Spanish and STEM. 
And congrats also go to Barbara Stowe’s grand-daughter Savannah Stowe, who is graduating 
from Wachusett Regional High School, and Maggie Chiffer, a friend of Trinity, who is graduating 
from Masconomet Regional High School. 

 
Top Cupboard Food Pantry  

  
In an effort to return to a more normal type of operation, the Top Cupboard Food Pantry at Trinity 
Church will change from being a full-delivery service (which is how it was operating during the Pandemic 
spike from March through May), to drive-by pick-up service starting on Saturday, June 6th.  A member 
from the Food Pantry will begin calling clients on Wednesday, June 3rd, to take an order from a limited 
menu of items. These items will then be available for clients to drive by and pick up on June 6th, during 
normal Pantry hours of 8 – 10 am and every other Saturday thereafter until it is deemed safe to re-
gather on site at the Church. Clients will remain in their cars while a volunteer places food items in 
trunks. 
 Winfrey’s Fudge recently made a one-time special donation of 50 chocolate-filled Easter eggs, 
which we were able to tuck into food bags. It was a sweet and unexpected treat for everyone!  
 Please be advised however that, for the time being during this Pandemic, we continue not to 
accept any other type of food or household items to the Pantry. We would be most appreciative for 
any financial donations. You may send checks made out to ά¢ƻǇ /ǳǇōƻŀǊŘ CƻƻŘ tŀƴǘǊȅέ ǘƻ: PO Box 
98, Topsfield, MA 01983. If you have any questions or concerns, please don’t hesitate to call me at 978-
807-8775. Thank You!     Sue Dowd, Top Cupboard Board of Directors 



Trinity Preschool News 
What an unusual time this has been for Trinity Preschool. We closed our doors on 

March 13, due to the Governor’s announcement that all schools must close due to the outbreak 
of COVID-19. Our teachers immediately began teaching and connecting with their classes 
remotely, using Facebook Groups, Zoom meetings, and email for daily communications. Lesson 
plans were sent out the night before the school day so that parents could prepare the children’s 
lessons, tuition was refunded, and ultimately, summer camp was canceled. All throughout this 
journey, our Trinity Preschool community remained strong and connected. We miss each other 
terribly and look forward to our regular staff meetings on Zoom where we can see each other 
and laugh together.  
 Trinity Church Assistant Treasurer Bruce Gaboriault, Warden Pam McKay, and I were 
able to apply for a PPP loan on April 3rd , and were fortunate to receive the loan for two months 
of salary and expenses a week later. Bruce is diligently managing that account, making sure that 
as much of that loan as possible can be forgiven after the two-month period. This loan is 
particularly important for the Preschool, as we have 12 highly valued employees who cannot 
apply for unemployment during this time (due to regulations regarding working for a church-
based organization). Saving two months of payroll will significantly help us in the fall.  
 Right now, I am planning for school re-opening in September, following all of CDC 
recommended procedures. Classes will be limited to nine children and one teacher per 
classroom. We will stagger arrivals and departures of children and restrict interactions between 
classes as best as we can. Childrens’ and teachers’ temperatures will be taken upon drop-off, 
and no parents will be allowed to enter the school. Teachers will wear masks, and it is possible 
that by September, children will be required to wear masks as well. There will be a lot of hand-
washing, disinfecting, and cleaning. We will not have any toys or manipulatives in the classroom 
that cannot be easily cleaned (this means no more dress up clothes or soft toys). I will offer a 
small ‘Threes’ class in the church nursery, but we are recommending that our ‘Threes’ children 
wait until the spring to start preschool, as they are so little and always need a lot of extra care 
and love at the beginning of preschool. Most importantly, I am really hoping that we can come 
back to school in person in September.  
 I am grateful for the support of Trinity Interim Rector, the Rev. Rebecca Blair, and Bruce 
during this time, and for my teachers who have been working harder remotely than they did in 
the classrooms. I am grateful for the great community of EEC (Department of Early Childhood 
and Care), their regular communications, Town Hall meetings, support, and guidance. I am 
grateful to all of you in the church who support and love the preschool so dearly.  
         Kelly Martignetti, Director 
 
 

 

Next Newsletter Deadline 

 The deadline for information or articles to be included in the Trinity July Newsletter is June 24, 2020 

 


